

Key updates on Canadian college education and ONCA legislation

09 mai 2024

There has been substantial change in the higher education sector over the past several months. To help navigate the changing education landscape, we have summarized the key updates that colleges need to know.

Amendments to the Ontario Not-for-Profit Corporations Act, 2010

As covered in our <u>September 2023 article</u>, on Oct.1, 2023, the Ontario <u>Not-for-Profit Corporations Act, 2010</u> (ONCA) was amended by <u>Bill 91, Less Red Tape</u>, <u>Stronger Economy Act, 2023</u> to incorporate the following updates relevant to colleges:

Virtual meeting provisions

- Meetings of governors may be held entirely by virtual means or by any combination of in-person attendance and virtual means. However, the by-laws of the college may limit how such meetings may be held and may specify other requirements.
- A notice of a meeting of governors is not required to specify a place of the meeting if it is to be held entirely by virtual means.
- Where a person may attend a meeting of governors by virtual means, the notice must include instructions for attending and participating and, if applicable, voting by such means.
- Notice of a meeting that continues an adjourned meeting of governors is not required to be given if all of the following are announced at the time of adjournment:
 - o The time of the continued meeting:
 - If applicable, the place of the continued meeting;
 - If applicable, instructions for attending and participating in the continued meeting by virtual means that will be made available for the meeting, including, if applicable, instructions for voting by such virtual means at the meeting.



 Meetings of governors held virtually must allow for all persons attending the meeting to be able to communicate with each other simultaneously and instantaneously.

Audit committee composition

While it is not mandatory to have an audit committee, if the college does have an audit committee (i.e., a committee that reviews the financial statements of the college), the ONCA now provides that the committee must be comprised of one or more governors. It is not clear whether this will be interpreted to mean the committee must be comprised solely of governors or have at least one governor. The most prudent approach is to have an audit committee comprised of solely governors.

Corporate records

All registers and other records required by ONCA or the regulations to be prepared and maintained by the college (i.e., governor consents to serve) may be in any form, if they are capable of being reproduced in an accurate an intelligible form within a reasonable time.

Amendments to the conflict of interest policy directive

In October 2023, the Minister of Colleges and Universities (Minister) updated the conflict of interest policy directive for colleges of applied arts and technology (Conflict of Interest Policy Directive), issued pursuant to its authority under the Ontario Colleges of Applied Arts and Technology Act, 2002 (OCAATA). The update includes the following requirements:

- Each governor must complete an annual Conflict of Interest Declaration form, which is to be reviewed by the chair of the board; and
- A board chair must submit an annual attestation to the ministry to confirm the board's compliance with the conflict of interest policy directive.

Amendments to the Ministry of Training, Colleges and Universities Act re new policies

On Feb. 26, 2024, the Minister tabled <u>Bill 166, Strengthening Accountability and Student Supports Act, 2024</u>.

New policies for colleges and universities

If passed, Bill 166 will amend the <u>Ministry of Training</u>, <u>Colleges and Universities Act</u>, requiring every college of applied arts and technology and every publicly-assisted university to have:

 A student mental health policy that describes the programs, policies, services and supports available at the college or university in respect of student mental health; and



 Policies and rules to address and combat racism and hate, including but not limited to anti-Indigenous racism, anti-Black racism, antisemitism, and Islamophobia (together, the Policies).

Some additional details to note about the Policies include:

- The Minister will have the ability to issue directives to colleges and universities which specify topics to be addressed or items to be included in the Policies.
- These directives will set out a date for compliance and steps which would be undertaken in the event of non-compliance.
- The Policies must be published on the colleges and universities' websites and copies must be made available to those that request them.
- Colleges and universities must review the Policies at least once every five years and make any amendments as required. Note, in relation to the policies and rules regarding racism and hate, the review may be required to be conducted at an earlier date if set out as such by a directive.
- Colleges and universities must provide to their board of governors an annual report regarding the implementation and effectiveness of the Policies.

Directives regarding costs

Bill 166 will also empower the Minister to issue directives in relation to the information to be provided about the costs associated with attendance at the college or university. Among these costs include ancillary fees, the costs of textbooks and other learning materials. Notably, there are compliance and reporting obligations in relation to these directives.

Amendments to O. Reg. 34/03 under the OCAATA re chair term extensions

On March 1, 2024, <u>O. Reg, 80/24</u> came into force, adding additional provisions to <u>O. Reg 34/03</u> under the OCAATA. More specifically, the amendment provides that a board may determine by resolution that the standard six-year term limit for a member of a board of governors does not apply to a member who is serving as chair of the board (so long as the member continues to serve as chair). This means that a member who is a chair of the board could have an eight-year term limit.

Next steps for colleges

Colleges should review their governance documents - such as their by-laws and policies - to determine if any updates are required to comply with or reflect these amendments. Note that if you have not yet done a review of your by-laws for compliance with ONCA, there may be additional required changes to your by-laws, as well as a need to file articles of amendment.

Contact us



If you have any questions about these amendments, please reach out to any of the authors or key contacts listed below.

Par

Victoria Prince, Katherine Carre, Samantha Krol

Services

<u>Droit des sociétés et droit commercial, Gouvernement et secteur public, Organismes de bienfaisance et sans</u> but lucratif

BLG | Vos avocats au Canada

Borden Ladner Gervais S.E.N.C.R.L., S.R.L. (BLG) est le plus grand cabinet d'avocats canadien véritablement multiservices. À ce titre, il offre des conseils juridiques pratiques à des clients d'ici et d'ailleurs dans plus de domaines et de secteurs que tout autre cabinet canadien. Comptant plus de 725 avocats, agents de propriété intellectuelle et autres professionnels, BLG répond aux besoins juridiques d'entreprises et d'institutions au pays comme à l'étranger pour ce qui touche les fusions et acquisitions, les marchés financiers, les différends et le financement ou encore l'enregistrement de brevets et de marques de commerce.

blg.com

Bureaux BLG

Calgary

Centennial Place, East Tower 520 3rd Avenue S.W. Calgary, AB, Canada T2P 0R3

T 403.232.9500 F 403.266.1395

Montréal

1000, rue De La Gauchetière Ouest Suite 900 Montréal, QC, Canada

H3B 5H4

T 514.954.2555 F 514.879.9015

Ottawa

World Exchange Plaza 100 Queen Street Ottawa, ON, Canada K1P 1J9

T 613.237.5160 F 613.230.8842

Toronto

Bay Adelaide Centre, East Tower 22 Adelaide Street West Toronto, ON, Canada M5H 4E3

T 416.367.6000 F 416.367.6749

Vancouver

1200 Waterfront Centre 200 Burrard Street Vancouver, BC, Canada V7X 1T2

T 604.687.5744 F 604.687.1415

Les présents renseignements sont de nature générale et ne sauraient constituer un avis juridique, ni un énoncé complet de la législation pertinente, ni un avis sur un quelconque sujet. Personne ne devrait agir ou s'abstenir d'agir sur la foi de ceux-ci sans procéder à un examen approfondi du droit après avoir soupesé les faits d'une situation précise. Nous vous recommandons de consulter votre conseiller juridique si vous avez des questions ou des préoccupations particulières. BLG ne garantit aucunement que la teneur de cette publication est exacte, à jour ou complète. Aucune partie de cette publication ne peut être reproduite sans l'autorisation écrite de Borden Ladner Gervais s.e.n.c.r.l., S.R.L. Si BLG vous a envoyé cette publication et que vous ne souhaitez plus la recevoir, vous pouvez demander à faire supprimer vos coordonnées de nos listes d'envoi en communiquant avec nous par courriel à desabonnement@blg.com ou en modifiant vos préférences d'abonnement dans blg.com/fr/about-us/subscribe. Si vous pensez avoir reçu le présent message par erreur, veuillez nous écrire à communications@blg.com. Pour consulter la politique de confidentialité de BLG relativement aux publications, rendez-vous sur bla.com/fr/ProtectionDesRenseignementsPersonnels.

© 2025 Borden Ladner Gervais s.E.N.C.R.L., s.R.L. Borden Ladner Gervais est une société à responsabilité limitée de l'Ontario.